STATE BOARD OF HEATING, VENTILATION, AIR-CONDITIONING 
AND REFRIGERATION CONTRACTORS
BUSINESS MEETING MINUTES
DATE:
April 8, 2015
TIME:  
10:40 a.m.
PLACE:
500 N. Calvert Street



3rd Floor Conference Room



Baltimore, Maryland  21202 

PRESENT:
James Johnson, Chairman


George Warren



Charles Smith

Clifton Savoy

Ezio Rebechi

ABSENT:
Fred Matusky
Allen Clinedinst, III

Fontaine Smallwood

Albert Holley

STAFF PARTICIPATING:

Victoria Wilkins, Commissioner O&P Licensing






John Papavasiliou, Deputy Commissioner O&P Licensing

Robin Bailey, Executive Director, Mechanical Licensing






Sloane Fried Kinstler, Assistant Attorney General






Patricia McCray, Administrative Officer

CALL TO ORDER
James Johnson called the Business Meeting of the State Board of Heating, Ventilation, Air-Conditioning and Refrigeration Contractors (“Board”) to order at 10:40 a.m.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

The members of the Board reviewed the minutes of the October 10, 2014, Board meeting and

MOTION I by Mr. Warren, seconded by Mr. Savoy, and unanimously carried to approve the business meeting minutes for December 10, 2014, without correction.

APPLICATION REVIEW COMMITTEE REPORT
Sloane Fried Kinstler, Counsel for the Board, presented an oral report.  Applications received for review is fifteen (15), apprentice – four (4) approved, five (5) referred for additional information,

five (5) administratively approved, and one (1) approved and had no criminal record.  
MOTION II was made by Mr. Savoy, seconded by Mr. Rebechi and unanimously carried to approve the Application Review Committee report without modification.

COMPLAINT COMMITTEE REPORT
The Complaint Committee submitted the following report covering December 11, 2014, through April 8, 2015: number of complaints received (seventy-four) 74; complaints under intake (twenty) 20; complaints under panel review (twenty-six) 26; complaint under investigation (five)  5; complaints for pre-charge review (four) 4; complaints for criminal charges (two) 2; complaints for administrative charges(six) 6; and complaints closed (seventeen) 17.
MOTION III was made by Mr. Johnson, seconded by Mr. Savoy and unanimously carried to accept the Complaint Committee report as given.
INTRODUCTION OF NEW COMMISSIONER AND DEPUTY
Executive Director, Robin Bailey, introduced the newly appointed Commissioner for Occupational and Professional Licensing Victoria Wilkins (“Vicki”) to the Board.  Ms. Wilkins comes to the Department formerly serving as a legislator in Annapolis, and is available to assist in any way she can.  She appreciates that the Board members volunteer their time and hopes to interact with them regularly.  Director Bailey welcomed John Papavasiliou to his new position as Deputy Commissioner of Occupational and Professional Licensing, and he expressed that he, too, has an open door policy.

WELCOME NEW BOARD MEMBER
The Board welcomed Ezio Rebechi who has thirty-three (33) years of experience in the HVACR industry.  His father was a tin-knocker that came up through the trade.  Mr. Rebechi has worked in Rochester, New York and now lives in Howard County, Maryland.  He is happy to have been appointed to the Board.
OLD BUSINESS

None.
CORRESPONDENCE
None.
COUNSEL’S REPORT
None.
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT/NEW BUSINESS

Director Bailey stated she would be updating the Board’s website. Mr. Warren asked that the website be updated to show current Board members and remove Board members who are no longer on the Board.  Ms. Bailey agreed.

During the December Board meeting, Mr. Smith asked that staff report on how money is generated by HVACR licensing and provide a breakdown of expenses, if available.  Executive Director Bailey provided a print out of the agency’s budget which shows a $4,000 deficit in 2014.  It would take a legislative change to raise fees.  This Board relies on general funds and is not a Board that is specially funded, which would have the ability to fund itself and raise fees. As explained previously, to acquire special fund status would require legislation, and the money generated by a particular licensing program is generally statutorily-required to be equivalent to the costs associated with the management of the particular licensing program. The pursuit of special funding status might be more successful if the Mechanical Boards come together to pursue joint legislation rather than try to pursue this initiative individually.  

Mr. Savoy has requested that the Board purchase the books used by PSI (State testing vendor) for the exam so the Board can respond to exam review questions.  Ms. Bailey will check into the cost of purchasing the requested books. .
Chair, Mr. Johnson, appointed Mr. Smith, Mr. Clinedinst, Mr. Matusky and Mr. Savoy to the Complaint Committee, and Mr. Warren, Mr. Smallwood, and Mr. Rebechi to the Complaint Committee.
ATTENDANCE CONCERN
Every member should have a 66% rate of attendance that must be met as required by statute.  It was mentioned that this is not a great tool to use when there is not quorum, but some members have shown up to only find out that the meeting has been cancelled.  The minutes should reflect that as a courtesy to other members, a Board member who is unable to attend should contact staff as soon as possible so others can be notified.  Ms. Bailey stated that staff has notified members and sometimes there is no response.  Chairman Johnson advised that if members are not going to attend regularly scheduled Board meetings they should resign.
Members have other responsibilities and may sometimes have to miss a couple of meetings. Ms. Bailey stated that the individuals who really suffer are the applicants and consumers who file complaints.  This is the only Mechanical Licensing Board that has a problem with attendance.

Chairman Johnson asked staff to look at the attendance of members who have not been present at least 66% at the regularly scheduled Board meetings.  Director Bailey asked counsel that if there is not enough Board members in attendance for either the Complaint or Application Committees, can those present be allowed to perform the review as long as it is reported during the next Board meeting?  This suggests that there can be a Committee of one (1).  In the past the Application Committee has met with only one member present.  If there is a situation where only one (1) person shows up for the Application or Complaint Committee the Committee may still move forward, members present can work together, and if there are questions from the Committee then the application or complaint can be held for further review.
Chairman Johnson reiterated Complaint committee members: Mr. Smith, Mr. Savoy, Mr. Clinedinst, and Mr. Matusky.  Application committee members:  Mr. Rebechi, Mr. Warren, and Mr. Smallwood.  Chairman is in agreement with the placement of members on separate committees. Ms. Bailey will still have Committee meetings and they will meet on the regular scheduled Board meeting dates whether there is or is not a quorum.

Counsel offered to do application review via conference call to avoid travel to the meeting site when there is no quorum, and to provide results for the minutes, if that would be helpful for the members.
SENATE HB 864
There was a hearing April 1, 2015 in the House, but no definitive decision has been reached.
This is tabled until next meeting.

COUNSEL’S REPORT
Board members are asking if the 2015 International Mechanical Code book is out for review. Counsel Kinstler will look into this for the next meeting.
EXAM REPORT
The examination report as reported for December 2014 by PSI Exams is as follows:

	
	Candidates Tested
	Passed
	Failed
	Pass %

	Total
	36
	17
	19
	47%


The examination report for the month of January 2015 as reported by PSI Exams is as follows:

	
	Candidates Tested
	Passed
	Failed
	Pass %

	Total
	37
	16
	21
	43%


The examination report as reported for February 2015 by PSI Exams is as follows:

	
	Candidates Tested
	Passed
	Failed
	Pass %

	Total
	40
	14
	26
	35%


The examination report as reported for March 2015 by PSI Exams is as follows:

	
	Candidates Tested
	Passed
	Failed
	Pass %

	Total
	57
	29
	28
	51%


CHAIRMAN’S REPORT
Chairman Johnson announced that the Complaint Committee meeting time to 9:00 a.m. beginning next month.
Adjournment
With no further business, a motion was made by Mr. Smith that all business presented be accepted, seconded by Mr. Warren, and unanimously carried that the State Board of Heating, Ventilation, Air-conditioning and Refrigeration Contractors adjourn at 11:45 a.m.

              

Approved without corrections

                        
Approved with corrections

James Johnson, Chairman
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